The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Chemistry Building Cornerstone Laying, August 15, 1912



Chemistry Building - pre-Sir James Dunn Building - Exterior, 1937



Chemistry Building Classroom, 1937

Chemistry Building

Address: 6274 Coburg Rd.

Start Date: August 15,

1912

Architect: Andrew R.

Cobb; Frank Darling

Contractor: Falconer &

McDonald

Completion Date: March

1915

Renovation Date(s): 1917;

1920; 1965; 1991

Building History

Dalhousie's Chemistry Building was the first building erected on the Studley campus after the property was purchased in 1911. It was envisioned by architect Frank Darling of Toronto, who surveyed the lot in 1911 and created a general campus plan. Darling chose a local architect of high repute, Andrew Randall Cobb, to design the buildings. Together they decided on an 18th century Georgian style of architecture because it was in keeping with other attractive buildings in Halifax such as Province House and Government House. The Georgian style was adaptable and would lend an inviting, 'domestic' appearance to the campus. Dalhousie's President praised the new building as "by far the largest and finest building for pure science east of McGill" (President's Report, 1911-1912).

The "Science Building", as it was originally called, began the central quadrangle that Darling, Cobb and Dalhousie envisioned as the academic core of the campus, secluded from the public. For the perimeter of the campus they planned elements that would serve the non- academic needs of Dalhousie, such as residences, athletics facilities and the "College Green."

Cobb designed the Chemistry Building in consultation with Dalhousie's two science professors, Eben Mackay and Howard Bronson, and President A. Stanley Mackenzie. The final plans were completed in January 1913. The building was constructed of hard ironstone from nearby Purcell's Cove, complemented with strong Portland cement. It was designed as two separate buildings in one, so that the hazardous fumes of the Chemistry department would be isolated from the Physics department. There was space allotted also to the Engineering and Geology departments, there until 1945. With expansion, it was intended that Physics would eventually move elsewhere and Chemistry would occupy the entire building, a situation which came to pass in 1960 and remains in place today.

The Chemistry Building's cornerstone was laid on August 15, 1912, by the Governor General the Duke of Connaught, in a ceremony attended by the High Commissioner for Australia, the premiers of Quebec and Nova Scotia and the Governor of Newfoundland. Construction was funded by a Carnegie Corporation grant of

\$50,000, with Dalhousie required to raise an additional \$40,000. The building was finished by summer 1915, when the move took place from the Forrest Building.

On December 6, 1917, the Chemistry Building was severely damaged in the Halifax Explosion. Repairs to doors, windows and the roof were extensive and cost almost \$10,000, a sum readily paid by the Carnegie Corporation.

In 1965, the building was joined to the adjacent Macdonald Memorial Library (now the Macdonald Building). The extension created 40,000 square feet of new floor space and added additional departmental offices, the university bookstore and a lecture hall. A \$9.8 million extension and renovation in 1991 updated the building and facilities and added almost 23,000 square feet on the north side of the building, including new undergraduate laboratories.

References

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster

The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Macdonald Building and Chemistry Building, prior to the construction of the Chemistry Extension Building, October 6, 1964



Chemistry Building, 1965

Chemistry Building

Address: 6274 Coburg Rd.

Start Date: August 15,

1912

Architect: Andrew R.

Cobb; Frank Darling

Contractor: Falconer &

McDonald

Completion Date: March

1915

Renovation Date(s): 1917;

1920; 1965; 1991

References

Photographs

Dalhousie University Photograph Collection

- Chemistry Building Laying of cornerstone on Science Building. 1912. PC1, 14.14.
- Chemistry Building pre-Sir James Dunn Building (Exterior). 1937. PC1, 14.16.
- Chemistry Building pre-Sir James Dunn Building (Interior). 1937. PC1, 14.15.
- Laying of the Corner Stone of the Science Building, Dalhousie College. 1912. PC2, 5.7.
- Science building after explosion, Halifax, 1917. ca. December 1917. PC1, 31.12.
- Science building and MacDonald Memorial Library, Studley Campus. June 1922. PC1, 31.27.
- Science building, Studley Campus. October 1926. PC1, 31.27.
- Students at Chemistry Building. 1977. PC1, 2.2.
- Studley Campus, including the Great Court, view of explosion of munitions magazine near Dartmouth, flag pole, science building. 1922-1952. PC1, 7.3.

Pharos Yearbook

- [Aerial view of Studley campus]. Pharos. 1941.
- [Back of Chemistry Building]. Pharos. 1987, p. 132.
- [Chemistry Building in winter]. Pharos. 1985, p. 56.
- [Chemistry tower close-up]. Pharos. 1987, p. 136.
- [Looking up at the Chemistry Building]. Pharos. 1988, p. 248.
- [Panoramic view of Studley quadrangle, with old gymnasium, Arts Building, Murray homestead, Macdonald Library, Science Building.] Pharos. 1937, p. 6-7.
- [Studley quadrangle at night]. Pharos. 1941.
- Convocation Procession -- Reunion. Pharos. 1939, p. 114.
- Science Building [at night]. Dalhousie University Yearbook.
 1928, p. 35.
- Science Building [exterior and interior]. Pharos. 1948.



Chemistry Building and Enclosed Passageway, n.d.



Chemistry Building - Entrance, July 4, 1990



Chemistry Building - Front Entrance

- Science Building. Dalhousie University Yearbook. 1928, p. 10.
- Studley from the air. Pharos. 1939, p. 96.
- The Science Building. Pharos. 1946, p. 8.

PR Photos

- "Chemistry-Killam" [newspaper clipping]. n.d. Buildings General [file], Item 30.
- "GONE (almost). The chemistry building appears to be the victim of some ill-planned dirt dumping" [3 images: 1 newspaper clipping and 3 photo facsimiles]. October 9, 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 38.
- "In case you were wondering..." [1 image: 1 newspaper clipping, 1 photo, 1 facsimile]. July 4, 1990. Chemistry [file], Item 2.
- "Lofty Lumber" [1 image: 1 newspaper clipping, 1 photo, 1 facsimile]. October 24, 1990. Chemistry [file], Item 1.
- (Artist's Impression: Macdonald Building, Chemistry Extension Building and Chemistry Building) [copy 1]. [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 17.
- (Artist's Impression: Macdonald Building, Chemistry Extension Building and Chemistry Building) [copy 2]. [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 18.
- (Artist's Impression: Macdonald Building, Chemistry Extension Building and Chemistry Building) [copy 3]. [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 19.
- (Artist's Impression: Macdonald Building, Chemistry Extension Building and Chemistry Building) [copy 4]. [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 23.
- (Artist's Impression: Macdonald Building, Chemistry Extension Building and Chemistry Building) [copy 5]. [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 48.
- (Chemistry Building Dalhousie University) [copy 2]. [1965]. Chemistry [file], Item 47.
- (Chemistry Building Winter Scenes) [5 images: 1 proof sheet and 2 negative strips]. February 1980. Chemistry [file], Item 36.
- (Chemistry Building Construction front-end loader). October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 45.
- (Chemistry Building Renovations). [1990]. Chemistry [file], Item 3.
- (Chemistry Building Renovations). October 1990. Chemistry [file], Item 4.
- (Chemistry Building Tower) [copy 2]. (1984). Chemistry [file], Item 25.
- (Macdonald Building and Chemistry Building, prior to the construction of the Chemistry Extension Building) [copy 1].
 [October 6, 1964]. Chemistry [file], Item 11.
- (Macdonald Building and Chemistry Building, prior to the

and Pedestrians, n.d.



Science Building - Postcard, n.d.



Steps from the Killam Library to Chemistry Building, n.d.



Chemistry Theater, January 25, 1962

- construction of the Chemistry Extension Building) [copy 2]. [196?]. Chemistry [file], Item 13.
- (Macdonald Building and Chemistry Building, prior to the construction of the Chemistry Extension Building) [copy 2]. October 6, 1964. Chemistry [file], Item 31.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus 1] [facsimile]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 28.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus 1]. n.d. Dalplex Photos General [file], Item 31.
- [Aerial photo of the southwest quadrant of Dalhousie's University's Studley Campus - 2]. n.d. Dalplex Photos -General [file], Item 33.
- [Chemistry Building Exterior Front Spring/Summer] [8.5" X 11" copy]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 24.
- [Chemistry Building Exterior Front Spring/Summer] [copy 1]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 21.
- [Chemistry Building Exterior Front Spring/Summer] [copy 2]. November 26, 1980. Chemistry [file], Item 22.
- [Chemistry Building Front Entrance and Pedestrians]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 52.
- [Chemistry Building and enclosed passageway 1]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 34.
- [Chemistry Building and enclosed passageway 2]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 51.
- [Chemistry Building Tower] [copy 1]. (1984). Buildings General [file], Item 28.
- [Chemistry Building]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 8.
- Chem. Building Construction [backhoe and truck 1]. October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 41.
- Chem. Building Construction [backhoe and truck 2]. October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 44.
- Chem. Building Construction [rear of building]. October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 42.
- Chem. Building extension. October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 43.
- Chemistry Bldg [Entrance]. July 4, 1990. Chemistry [file], Item 5.
- Chemistry Building Dalhousie University [copy 1]. 1965. Chemistry [file], Item 28.
- Chemistry Building with Chemistry Extension under construction in foreground. [1965]. Chemistry [file], Item 15.
- Chemistry building. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 37.
- Chemistry Extension Building [- C382,] Studley Campus[,] Dalhousie University[,] Spring 1966 [copy 1]. 1966. Chemistry [file], Item 9.
- Chemistry Extension Building [- C382,] Studley Campus[,]
 Dalhousie University[,] Spring 1966 [copy 2]. 1966. Chemistry
 [file], Item 14.
- Chemistry Extension Building [- C382,] Studley Campus[,] Dalhousie University[,] Spring 1966 [copy 3]. 1966. Chemistry [file], Item 20.
- Chemistry Extension Building...north view [copy 1]. 1966.
 Chemistry [file], Item 12.
- Chemistry Extension Building...north view [copy 2]. 1966. Chemistry [file], Item 16.
- Chemistry Extension Building...north view [copy 3]. [1966]. Chemistry [file], Item 33.
- Chemistry Extension Building...north view [copy 4]. [1966].



Chemistry Building - Tower, 1965



Chemistry Building Renovations, 1990



Chemistry Building with Chemistry Extension under construction in foreground, 1965

- Chemistry [file], Item 35.
- Chemistry Theater. January 25, 1962. Chemistry [file], Item 50.
- Dal Lecture Room Chemistry Bldg. [1 image: 1 4.5" X 5" negative]. (1984). Chemistry [file], Item 27.
- Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS Science Building [postcard graphic]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 7.
- Maurice MacDonad [sic] Info. Office[,] Job #420-74 [14 images: 1 envelope containing 4 negative strips]. n.d. Buildings General [file], Item 36.
- Old Chemistry Building & [Macdonald] Library Before [the Chemistry Extension Building] Was Added In 1966. [ca. 1960s]. Chemistry [file], Item 32.
- Parking in new Chem. ext. October 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 46.
- Renovations on Chemistry Bldg. 1989. Chemistry [file], Item
- Roll 3 [6 images: 1 proof sheet]. n.d. Buildings General [file], Item 26.
- Scenic Chemistry Bldg [copy 1]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 26.
- Scenic Chemistry Bldg [copy 2]. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 30.
- Scenic Steps from the Killam Lib [sic] to Chemistry Bldg. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 29.
- The Chemistry Building. n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 10.
- The Science Building. The First Building Erected at Studley, 1912 [illustration, reproduced from p. 44 of the book One Hundred Years of Dalhousie, 1818-1918 (Halifax, NS, 1919)].
 n.d. Chemistry [file], Item 6.

President's Office

• President's Office - Administration - Buildings - Science Building. 1988. UA-3, 27.5.

Reference Files

- Campus views postcards. ca. 1930s. MS-1-Ref, 5.3.
- The Science Building [sketch]. 1912. MS-1-Ref. 3.29.

Publications

Annual Reports of the President of Dalhousie University.
 Toronto: Carswell Co., Ltd., Bookbinders. 1911-1912, 1912-1913, 1913-1914, 1915-1916.

Books

 Waite, Peter B. The Lives of Dalhousie University. Vol. 1, Ch. 8. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994.

Dal News

• "Renovations begin on section built in 1915." Dalhousie News.



Chemistry Extension Building, Spring 1966



Chemistry Extension Building - North view, 1966



The Chemistry Building, n.d.

- July 26, 1989. p. 3.
- "Security's cracking down." Dal News. October 9, 1986, p. 1.
- ["Security's cracking down" and "An open letter to Chief Traffic Cop Keeping [-] A delightful dream of worry-free parking"] [2 newspaper clippings from Dal News, October 9, 1986]. October 9, 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 40.
- Mann, Derek. "An open letter to Chief Traffic Cop Keeping [-]
 A delightful dream of worry-free parking." Dal News. October
 9, 1986. p. 5.

Dalhousie Gazette

- "Addition marks under-grad expansion." Dalhousie Gazette.
 March 19, 1965, p. 7.
- "Building begins." Dalhousie Gazette. January 8, 1964, p. 1.
- "Editorials." Dalhousie Gazette 45.4 (1913): p. 137.
- "Editorials." Dalhousie Gazette 46.1 (1913): p. 3.
- "Library Notes." Dalhousie Gazette 45.4 (1913): p. 150.
- "They claimed it couldn't be done; a symbiotic union Studley and Forrest Campi" [campus map]. Dalhousie Gazette. October 19, 1955, p. 2.
- "University expansion six projects considered; Chemistry finalized." Dalhousie Gazette. September 28, 1965, p. 1.
- Feldstein, Dan. "New chemistry facility on the way" [photo of model]. Dalhousie Gazette. September 19, 1985, p. 1.
- Feldstein, Dan. "New chemistry facility on the way." Dalhousie Gazette. September 19, 1985, p. 1.
- Maskell, Martin C. "Chem Bldg. Bookstore flooded." Dalhousie Gazette. January 25, 1974, p. 7.
- Roper, J.S. "The Starting of a New Dalhousie." Dalhousie Gazette 5.1 (1912): p. 5-6.
- Stone, Geoff. "Chemistry reconstructs to save bucks." Dalhousie Gazette. September 25, 1986, p. 1.
- Wilkins, Gina. "Chemistry suffers overcrowding." Dalhousie Gazette. December 10, 1981, p. 4.

Dalhousie News

- "GOING...GOING...GONE (almost). The chemistry building appears to be the victim of some ill-planned dirt dumping." Dalhousie News. October 9, 1986.
- "In case you were wondering..." Dalhousie News. October 24, 1990.
- "Lofty Lumber." Dalhousie News. October 24, 1990.

Dalhousie University Scrapbooks

 Dalhousie University Scrapbooks [newspaper clippings from across Canada pertaining to Dalhousie]. c1924-1959. 13 boxes of bound scrapbooks.

Pharos Yearbook

 Science Building, Studley. Dalhousie University Yearbook. 1927, p. 20.

The [Halifax] Mail-Star

• "Dal soccer field lost to parking." The [Halifax] Mail-Star. October 16, 1986, p. 25.

University News

- "A walking tour of Dalhousie." University News. September 1977, p. 4-5.
- "Chemistry construction to begin soon." University News. October 10, 1985, p. 1-2.
- "Chemistry suffers overcrowding." University News. December 10, 1981. p. 4.
- "Photorama: the blend of old and new on Dalhousie's campus." University News. November 14, 1975, p. 6-7.
- "Photorama[:] The blend of old and new on Dalhousie's campus." University News. November 14, 1975, p. 6-7.
- Chemistry suffers overcrowding [newspaper clipping]. December 10, 1981. Chemistry [file], Item 49.
- Grossert, Stuart. "Another era passes 67-year-old Chemistry lab bows to modernization." University News. March 25, 1982, p. 1.
- Wilkins, Gina. "Dalhousie has enough space, say consultants, needs rearranging." University News. June 1982, p. 1.

Textual Records

Board of Governors Minutes 1800-1945

- Architects -- Cobb [A. R.] Close out all arrangements with him. BoG Minutes. November 5, 1920. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 36.
- Architects -- Darling, Frank -- Offered advice concerning Studley property. BoG Minutes. November 7, 1911. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 105.
- Building Committee -- Arrange for move into new College building. BoG Minutes. March 23, 1915. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 177.
- Buildings -- Electric wiring of. BoG Minutes. November 17, 1933; January 29, 1934. MS- 1-1, A-8, p. 92.
- Cobb, [A. R.] -- Science Building -- Plans approved. BoG Minutes. April 28, 1913. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 148.
- Science Building -- Building Committee -- Deal with tenders for Science Building. BoG Minutes. May 30, 1913. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 152.
- Science Building -- Building Committee -- Report signing of contract. BoG Minutes. August 11, 1913. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 153.
- Science Building -- Carnegie Corporation -- Build Science Building. BoG Minutes. August 2, 1906. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 18.
- Science Building -- Carnegie Foundation -- Consider need for money to pay for contractors and endowment. BoG Minutes. January 5, 1915. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 174.
- Science Building -- Connaught, His Royal Highness, Duke of --Arrangements for laying of corner stone. BoG Minutes. August 7, 1912. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 125.
- Science Building -- Connaught, His Royal Highness, Duke of --Need report of laying of Corner Stone. BoG Minutes. October 8, 1912. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 127.
- Science Building -- Costs, Building -- Completed. BoG Minutes. March 23, 1915.
- Science Building -- Costs, Buildings -- Renovations for Drafting purposes. BoG Minutes. August 18, 1920, p. 21.

- Science Building -- Insurance for. BoG Minutes. December 29, 1924. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 266.
- Science Building -- Proposed plans laid on table. BoG Minutes. December 11, 1912. MS- 1-1, A-5, p. 134.
- Science Building -- Rudland, Chief of Police -- Thanks for services at laying of Corner Stone. BoG Minutes. October 8, 1912. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 129.
- Studley property -- Correspondence with architect [Frank Darling] discussed. BoG Minutes. February 7, 1911. MS-1-1, A-5, p. 80.

PR Photos

• Dal soccer field lost to parking [newspaper clipping]. October 16, 1986. Chemistry [file], Item 39.

President's Office

- Administration Buildings Science Building Laying of the Cornerstone. 1912. UA-3, 239.5.
- Administration Buildings Science Building. 1912-1933. UA-3, 239.4.
- Administration Cobb, A.R. (Architect). 1912-1932. UA-3, 254.2.
- Faculties/Schools Faculty of Science Department of Chemistry. 1984-1987. UA-3, 66.8.
- President's Ceremonial Opening of the Chemistry Undergraduate Labs. President's Office Records. 1988. UA-3, 27.5.

Reference Files

- "Dalhousie in Brief." 1970. MS-1-Ref. 5.4.
- Department of Chemistry: A Tradition of Excellence. n.d. MS-1-Ref. 96.29.

Building History

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster